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"Another evil, aggravated, though
certainly not engendered, by the miserable administration of our
poor-laws, is our present redundancy of population. He must have
been inattentive to what is visible in almost every town and
hamlet throughout the kingdom, who does not perceive that
population has, for at least fifteen or twenty years, been
increasing at a rate for which no improvement in agriculture or
manufactures could afford employment. For many years it failed to
attract the attention it deserved, but is now brought practically
home to all orders of society. By what means this severe, and
apparently sudden calamity, is come upon us, is well worthy of
inquiry. The same excess of numbers which caused the hardy tribes
of the north, in former times, to pour their swarms over the
south, is again experienced in every part of Europe, but presses
most heavily of all on England. Instead of parents delighting in
the spread of their families, and rejoicing in the display of
their endowments of mind and body as they grow up, they no sooner
open their eyes on the world, than in comes solicitude about the
means of rearing them; and when they approach maturity, a degree
of anxiety, unknown and unnecessary in former times, is
frequently experienced, as to procuring for them situations
wherein, by skill and diligence, they may earn an honourable
support. All trades, pursuits, and professions are becoming
more and more overstocked; and multitudes of persons, of all
degrees and ages, are moving about, without employment, useless
to themselves, and a burden to the public. It is possible
that this excessive increase of population (which forms the
subject of several able treatises lately published in France, and
of a most elaborate work which we have just received from
Germany) may at last correct itself; but it will not do so for a
considerable time, nor until great privations have been suffered;
and ours are likely to be the most serious and prolonged, as this
is the country where the multiplication of the people has been
going on with by far the greatest rapidity. In this strait, the
quantity of land suffered to lie uncultivated and waste, in this
island and in Ireland, appears to us most extraordinary; and, not
less so, the small degree of public attention attracted to our
colonies, which exceed in number and value those which any state
in the world ever before possessed. Hitherto, we have derived
from them little assistance, because the poor are sure of being
maintained by their parishes at home, and the rich have been
brought up too indulgently to sit down willingly as settlers in a
new country. Necessity, however, will overcome all repugnance.
No pains should be spared to teach the labouring classes to
regard the colonies as the land of promise, which it should be
their highest ambition to be able to reach. Nor does this matter
concern the poorer orders among us alone: in the colonies, a
large proportion of the children or grandchildren of the highest
families in this land must be contented to fix their abode,
unless they resolve to drag on a life of dependence and indigence
here. It is unfortunate that these establishments should so long
have been regarded as fit only for the residence of convicts,
labourers, mechanics, and desperate or needy men.
The Greek colonies contained a mixture of all
classes of society. Regularity and subordination were thus
encouraged and preserved in all stages of their progress, and
they rose to wealth and eminence much earlier than they would
otherwise have done. We ought still to follow their example,
though it is vain to expect that all the colonies we have will
prove so effectual a drain as we now require. Hitherto, at
least, our population has been increasing at the rate of between
3 and 400,000 annually, while those removed to our colonies,
including convicts and emigrants, have not exceeded the rate of 7
or 8,000 at the utmost. We may, however, expect the ratio of
emigration to rise considerably above this, and we ought to use
all our efforts with that view. If adequate encouragement be
held out to enterprising young men of rank and connections; if
young men and women, in the intermediate ranks of life, are
accustomed to look to the colonies as the most certain means of
obtaining a comfortable settlement; and if the poor could be
persuaded that it would be better for them to purchase a passage,
by binding themselves to serve as bondsmen a few years after
their arrival in the colonies, than to wear out an abject and
hopeless life at home, the country might be materially
relieved of the useless population by which it is likely soon to
be encumbered. The policy of emigration, we once more say, ought,
in these days, to go hand in hand with that of agricultural
improvement at home."
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As the Australasian settlements are
known indifferently by several names, I must introduce the
following account of their condition and prospects, by requesting
you to understand that, by Australia, I mean the large island of
which one half is called New Holland, and the other New South
Wales; and that, by Australasia, I mean Australia and all the
smaller islands in its neighbourhood, including Van Diemen's
Land.

In the first place, I have to give you, in general terms, my
opinion of Eastern Australia, and of the prospects which this
penal settlement offers to emigrants of a class above "convicts,
labourers, mechanics, and desperate or needy men."

All that you read in the works of Wentworth and Cunningham, as
to the healthfulness and beauty of the climate, is strictly true.
There are scarcely any diseases but what result immediately from
intemperance. Dropsy, palsy, and the whole train of nervous
complaints, are common enough; but then, drunkenness is the vice
par excellence of the lower orders; and the better class
of settlers have not learned those habits of temperance which are
suited to the climate of Naples. The two classes often remind me
of English Squires and their grooms, as I used to see them at
Florence, just after the peace; the masters drinking at dinner,
because they were abroad, and after dinner because they were
Englishmen; the servants drinking always, because wine and brandy
were cheap. Perhaps a generation must pass away before the people
here will accommodate their habits to the climate, which is that
of Italy, without either malaria or the sirocco. I shall have
more to say on this head presently.

The soil of New South Wales is not particularly fertile. The
plains of the Ganges, and of the great rivers of China, the
lowlands of the West India islands, the swamps of the Gulf of
Mexico, and even the marshes of Essex, produce crops of which the
people here have no conception; but then, as we are without great
masses of alluvial deposit, so are agues and intermittent fevers
absolutely unknown. In point of natural fertility, I am inclined
to compare this soil to that of France; and I have no doubt that,
if the same quantity of agricultural labour as is employed in
France, were here bestowed upon an area equal to the French
territory, the quantity of produce would fully equal that of
France. But hundreds of years must elapse before land, here, will
be cultivated as well as in the most barbarous countries of
Europe. Having regard, however, only to the natural powers of the
soil, this account will probably satisfy you. Timber, coal, iron,
and other useful minerals, abound; the harbours and rivers teem
with fish; cattle of all sorts thrive and multiply with
astonishing rapidity; every fruit that flourishes in Spain and
Italy comes to the highest perfection; and Nature fully performs
her part in bestowing upon man the necessaries, comforts, and
luxuries of life.

In the above sketch, I have described my own impressions of
the country before I reached it. They remain unaltered by some
years of close observation; and I can soberly declare that I
believe this country to possess merits of a physical nature
superior to those of most other spots on the globe.




Value of Land, Timber,

and Minerals.



I cannot say that in other respects, not physical, I had
been misled. I drew my information from books, and the verbal
reports of sincere men who had passed many years in the colony.
If you wish to form opinions of your own from facts only, study
the unpretending but very useful little books of Mr. Curr, Mr.
Widdowson, and Mr. Atkinson. Beware, however, of taking for
granted their statements of cause and effect. But perhaps you
have resolved to come here at all events; in which case you had
better examine only the more gaudy pictures of these settlements;
and, pursuing the usual course of self-delusion, enjoy, during
your passage at least, the comforts of anticipation. The facts on
which my opinions were formed have turned out to be true; but my
conclusions were miserably erroneous. For example, I was told
that an estate of 10,000 acres might be obtained for a mere
trifle. This was true. I have got 20,000 acres, and they did not
cost me more than 2s. per acre. But I imagined that a
domain of that extent would be very valuable. In this I was
wholly mistaken. As my estate cost me next to nothing, so it is
worth next to nothing. For reasons which I shall mention
presently, I tried to sell it; but I could not find a purchaser,
without submitting to lose great part of what I had expended in
improvements. Yet there are persons continually reaching the
colony on purpose to invest money in the purchase of land; but
when I have made overtures to them, they have grumbled at my
price, saying that they could obtain a grant from the Crown for
less than six-pence per acre; and when I have talked of my
"improvements," they have answered that they preferred improving,
themselves, to buying my improvements. In short, my domain
has no market value. It is a noble property to look at; and
"20,000 acres in a ring fence," sounds very well in England; but
here, such a property possesses no exchangeable value. The reason
is plain: there are millions upon millions of acres, as fertile
as mine, to be had for nothing; and, what is more, there are not
people to take them. Of my 20,000 acres I reckon about 5000 to be
woodland, though, indeed, there are trees scattered over the
whole property, as in an English park. For my amusement, I had a
rough estimate made of the money that I could obtain for all this
timber, were it growing in any part of England. The valuation
amounts to above £150,000. Now for my pecuniary advantage, the
best thing that could happen to me would be the annihilation of
all this natural produce; provided, I mean, that it could be
destroyed without cost. The cost of destroying it, out of hand,
would be at least £15,000. Thus, in point of fact, my timber
injures my estate to that amount, instead of being worth ten
times that sum. It seems droll, does it not, that an English
hundred-and-fifty-thousand-pounds-worth of any thing should, any
where, be a dead loss of fifteen thousand pounds? It is true,
however; as you may fully convince yourself by reading, in any of
the accounts of these settlements, a chapter upon "Grubbing."
Fortunately some other things that I possess, and which, if I had
them in England would make me a peer, are not, like the timber, a
positive injury. These are mines of coal and iron, in which my
estate is supposed to abound. Being under the surface, they can
do me no harm; and I shall take good care that they are not
disturbed. For if anyone, out of enmity to me, should bring an
army of miners from Staffordshire, and raise to the surface a
large quantity of my coal and iron ore, the cost of throwing it
down the shafts again would quite ruin me, if, indeed, I could,
at any cost, find labourers for the purpose. As for disposing of
it in any other way, that would be impossible, for want of roads.
Besides, neither the Crown nor individuals would let me injure
their land by casting my rubbish on to it. As regards the coal,
though, I am mistaken; I might consume it by fire without much
trouble. But what could I do with the iron ore, when, even though
there should be means to convey it to Sydney, nobody would give
me one Birmingham frying-pan for the whole of it? An estate of
20,000 acres, containing rich mines of coal and iron, and covered
with magnificent timber, is, no doubt, a very good thing in some
countries; but here you will lose money by such a possession; if,
that is, you have any money to lose, and unless you take
particular care of it.


I did not, you know, intend to become a farmer. Having fortune
enough for all my wants, I proposed to get a large domain, to
build a good house, to keep enough land in my own hands for
pleasure-grounds, park, and game preserves; and to let the rest,
after erecting farm-houses in the most suitable spots. My
mansion, park, preserves, and tenants, were all a mere dream. I
have not one of them. When, upon my first arrival, I talked of
these things to some sensible men, to whom I was recommended,
they laughed in my face. I soon found that a house would, though
the stone and timber were to be had for nothing, cost three times
as much as in England. This was on account of the very high wages
required by mechanics; but this was not all. None of the
materials of a house, except stone and timber, are produced in
the colony. Every pane of glass, every nail, every grain of
paint, and every piece of furniture, from the kitchen copper to
the drawing-room curtains, must have come from England. My
property is at a distance of nearly seventy miles from the sea,
and there is no road, but a track through the forest, for
two-thirds of that distance. Every thing, even the food of the
labourers, must have been transported from afar. Log-houses must
have been built for the labourers; and the cheapest way of
providing for them would have been by the establishment of a
farm, in the first instance, to produce enough for their
subsistence. Lastly, though none of these obstacles had existed,
the whole colony did not contain as many masons, carpenters,
glaziers, painters, black and whitesmiths, and other mechanics,
as I should have required. You may believe most statements of
fact respecting the colony; but beware how you draw
conclusions!

Of course, I soon abandoned all thought of building a mansion.
As for a park, my whole property was a park, and a preserve for
kangaroos and emus. The grand object was to dispark it as soon as
possible. I clung for some time to the hope of having tenants;
but you will readily see that what deterred me from building a
mansion presented numerous obstacles to the erection of
farm-houses. Besides, even though I had forced circumstances, and
had, at an enormous cost, placed a dozen good homesteads on my
land, where was I to find tenants? There is no such class as a
tenantry in this country, where every man, who has capital to
cultivate a farm, can obtain one of his own for nothing. I soon
found that what little my twenty thousand acres had cost me would
be entirely lost, unless I turned farmer myself, and endeavoured,
by my own exertions, with the assistance of convict servants, to
extract something from the soil. Believe statements of
fact—but beware how you draw conclusions!



Settling.

I bore my disappointment as well as could be expected; and,
to use a colonial phrase, "took boldly to the bush." I dare say
you fancy that it was very agreeable, but I assure you that it
was not. The novelty of the thing pleased me at first; but I soon
tired of the clear Italian sky, the noble forests, and the
sublime solitude of the untrodden wilderness. People in a highly
civilized country, like England, are not aware of their own
wants. The wants exist, but most of them are supplied as soon as
they are formed. In England, when you want to eat, you eat, and
there is an end of the want; when you are sleepy, you go to bed;
when your clothes are wet, you change them; when you are tired of
talking, you take a book; and when you are tired of reading, you
begin to talk. But, in the desert, almost every want is severely
felt before it is supplied. Every thing, from the very beginning,
has either to be created or brought from a great distance. Try to
reckon the number of your physical wants, which are every day
supplied without any effort on your part, and you may form some
idea of the physical deprivations of a settler. As for mental
wants, talking and reading are out of the question, except it be
to scold your servants, and to con over a Sydney newspaper, which
contains little else but the miserable party politics of this
speck upon the globe, reports of crime and punishment, and
low-lived slang and flash, such as fill the pot-house Sunday
papers of London.

However, the settler's attention is pretty well diverted from
his wants, physical and mental, by the necessity of watching over
his property. I bought herds and flocks, horses, ploughs, carts,
carpenters' tools, and all sorts of implements of husbandry. My
only servants were convicts. My own man, who had served me for
eight years in England, and had often sworn that he would go the
wide world over with me, seeing that I was the best of masters,
never reached my new abode. He had saved about £150 in my
service; and I had advised him to take the money out of a London
Savings' Bank, under an idea that he might obtain ten per cent.
for it at Sydney. He followed my advice. About a month after our
arrival I missed him one morning. Before night I received a
letter, by which he informed me that he had taken a grant of land
near Hunter's River, and that he "hoped we parted friends." He is
now one of the most consequential persons in the Colony, has
grown enormously fat, feeds upon greasy dainties, drinks oceans
of bottled porter and port wine, damns the Governor, and swears
by all his gods, Jupiter, Jingo, and Old Harry, that this Colony
must soon be independent.

But to return to my convicts. One of them was a London
pickpocket, and a more mischievous animal I never had to contend
with. The others were country bumpkins, transported for poaching,
whom I had obtained with much trouble, supposing that they would
serve my turn much better than Londoners; but if they were better
able to work than the cockney, they were not a bit more willing.
Perhaps he corrupted them; but, be this as it may, they
altogether led me the life of a dog. My sheep and cows were
continually lost, and it was nobody's fault; my effects were
often stolen, though most of them could be of no use to the
thieves. I grumbled and threatened; but these men, all round,
declared their innocence, and called Heaven to witness that they
had not wronged me of a "dump." I stopped some of their extra
allowance until the goods should be produced. No more work was
done; one was ill—another had hurt his hand—a third
"would see me damned first"—and there was I, planted, as
the French say, at the distance of twelve miles from any sort of
assistance. It seemed necessary, however, to quell this
rebellion. I rode, therefore, to the magistrate, got a constable,
and sent the whole gang to prison; but the next day I was but too
glad to fetch them back; for harvest had just begun, and my maize
would have rotted on the ground, had I been long deprived of
their labour, such as it was. I might have had them flogged, or,
in colonial language, had "their backs scarified," whereby I
should have punished them without losing their labour. This is
the ordinary, because the most economical, mode of correcting our
slaves; but, thanks to Fortune, I was not compelled to adopt it,
being rich enough to indulge some foolish sentiments of
tenderness and respect for all my fellow-creatures, not to
mention tenderness and respect for myself. A necessary
consequence, however, of this my abstract humanity and selfish
pride, was, that I became the slave of my slaves. Can you imagine
a more hateful existence? Meanwhile, I had built a house—so
called here, but, properly speaking, a shed. It is well I have
abstained from marriage. What should I have done for a delicate
woman, bound to me by sacred ties? And if I had had children, and
those children had happened to be daughters? Why, I should have
done like others, who carry women and children out of civilized
society to inhabit the wilderness. I should have made my tender
wife a drudge, and my children little savages. Could 20,000 acres
of valueless desert have compensated for such misery?

Perhaps you think this a too highly coloured picture of my
mishaps?—but remember, I was not bred to labour—I
know nothing of farming—I have not been used to the cabin
of a brig-of-war, or the mess of a marching regiment. You, too,
have enjoyed the leisure which fortune bestows, and have inquired
the habits of refinement which belong to a numerous class in
England. Were you a broken farmer, or a poor lieutenant, I should
say, "Come here by all means. You cannot be placed more unhappily
than at present, and you may gain by the change." But I am
advising a man of independent fortune, who prefers his library,
even to the beauties of nature, and to whom intellectual society
is necessary for his peace of mind. Intellectual society! I shall
come to that presently.

Disgusted with my convict servants, I sent to England for
shepherds, ploughmen, carpenters, a blacksmith, a bricklayer, and
other useful labourers. The men arrived in high spirits, having
been hired from a part of the country where I was well known, and
having, most of them, worked for me in England. They knew that
they could depend on the high wages that my English agent had
promised them; their passage had been paid for by me; and the
sailors had told them that in New South Wales they would live
like fighting cocks. Being in the desert when I received notice
of their arrival, I hastened to Sydney, having first got rid of
my convicts, for fear that they should contaminate the
new-comers. The latter, who, my Sydney agent informed me, had,
when they were put ashore, spoken in raptures of the 'Squire,
received me with gloomy looks. They were already contaminated,
notwithstanding my precaution. One of them, a harness-maker from
Salisbury, acted as spokesman for the party, and told me flatly
that they had been imposed on. I stared, and asked in what
respect?—"They had not been told," he said, "what high
wages a man could get in New South Wales—they were told now
they could not live on the wages which had been promised them,
and they hoped I should take their case into my consideration." I
had not bound them by indentures, for I was weak enough to think
that free agents would prove better servants than bondsmen. I
desired them to "take into their consideration" the cost of their
passage; but in the long discussion that ensued, they carefully
avoided that point, and dwelt with dogged pertinacity on the
wages which honest men, like them, could obtain at or near
Sydney. I was completely in their power. By dint of flattery,
appeals to their honour, and promises of comfort, I induced the
mere peasants to observe their agreement and follow me to the
wilds; but the mechanics were impracticable. They had already
engaged with masters at Sydney and Parramatta, at double the high
wages that I had promised; and I could make no impression on
them. I retired to the woods with my clodhoppers, whom I found
very serviceable during a whole year; but at the end of that time
they began to grumble and fidget. Other persons had settled in my
neighbourhood. Some of these had been convicts, and afterwards
emancipated servants. They persuaded my men to become settlers
also. In less than two years each of my servants saved wherewith
to stock a small farm, and one by one they all left me. At last I
was glad to obtain a fresh supply of convicts. Under these
circumstances, my estate did not produce largely. My herds and
flocks, however, had rapidly multiplied: and in the last year of
which I speak, I reaped one hundred and forty acres of corn. This
was thought immense doings; but as my free labourers were gone, I
had no such prospect for the future; and as for the flocks, their
increase in number was not a proportionate increase of property
to me. The wool produced something; but the flesh was worth
nothing, unless taken to market, and then it would scarcely repay
the cost of the journey. Here, there are no drovers or jobbers in
cattle to come between the farmer and the butcher. In short,
there is little division of labour, and you may roll in plenty,
without possessing any thing of exchangeable value. You must do
almost every thing yourself; and flocks in the wilderness are not
worth much more than the wilderness itself, of which you may
obtain nearly any quantity for all but nothing. Under an idea
that cheese would be easily transported, and would fetch a good
price in Sydney, I thought at one time of establishing a dairy.
But I ought to have known better. My cows were as wild as hyænas,
and almost as wicked. I had no milkmaids, no dairy-women, no
churns, no any thing that was wanted for the purpose; and, above
all, I wanted industry, skill, economy, and taste, for any such
pursuits, or, at least, a drudge of a wife to supply those wants.
At length my impatience got the better of a certain stupid vanity
that had led me to fancy myself qualified to become a settler. I
wrote to my friends at Sydney acknowledging that I was sick of
the bush, and that their prophecies of my ill success had been
fulfilled to the letter. By their assistance I made over my
estate for twenty years, with every thing upon it, to a tough
Scotch farmer, on condition of receiving one-third of its
produce. This third produces me less than 3 per cent. interest on
what I have expended; but I am, comparatively speaking, a happy
man, living upon my English income, in a place where at least
books, and men and women, such as they are, are not quite
wanting, and where money will supply the more pressing wants of
civilized life.

Behold me established at Sydney, in a small house, a poor
vamped-up building, more inconvenient, and far more ugly, than
you can imagine, for which I pay a rent of £250 a year. For half
the money you could get twice as good a house in any English
country town. This excessive house rent is caused by the dearness
of labour, which enhances the cost of building; for, either the
builder will exact a rent proportioned to his outlay, or (if he
cannot obtain such a rent) he will not build.
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